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Minutes of the meeting held on

Friday 8th June 2007 in Wakefield

	Present:

Adila Ahmed
Sandwell Council Welfare Rights and Anti Poverty Unit
Alan Markey
Citizens Advice Specialist Support
Alaster Calder
Surrey County Council
Andy Malik

Newcastle Law Centre

Angela Hemingway
Wakefield Welfare Rights and Assessments
Anne Davis
Wrexham Welfare Rights Unit
Anne Hannah
City of Edinburgh Welfare Rights
Azra Begum
Wakefield Welfare Rights and Assessments
Belinda Eland
Redcar and Cleveland Welfare Rights
Bob Prew
Welfare Rights Training
Christine Stewart

Newcastle Council

Cllr D Travis

Wakefield Council

Corrin Harley
Sandwell Council Welfare Rights and Anti Poverty Unit
Craig Doody
Wakefield Welfare Rights and Assessments
Danny Duggan
Sunderland City Council
Dave Lowrie
Stockton Welfare Rights
Elaine McHale
Wakefield Council Family Services
Emma Allen
RNID
Emma-Kate Moraitis
Benefit Advice Service
Faiz Ahmed
Leicester Welfare Rights Service
Gary Vaux

Hertfordshire County Council

Geoff West

Harehills and Chapeltown Law Centre

Hazel Stoker

Wrexham Welfare Rights Unit

Helen Waddington

Perennial

Jamal Khan
Rotherham Council Welfare Rights Service
Jan Huskins
Wakefield Welfare Rights and Assessments
Jane Hills
Macmillan
Jane Hobson
Bradford Council
Janet Gurney
Leicestershire Social Services
Jason Duffy
Warwickshire Welfare Rights Advice Service
Jatinder Jandu
Wolverhampton Social Services
Jayne Emmerson
Rotherham Council Welfare Rights Service
Jean French
LASA
Jim McKenny
Kirklees Council
John Brough
Rotherham Council Welfare Rights
John Norris
Hull CAB
Julia Latimer
Benefit Advice Service
Julie Watson

Barnsley Welfare Rights

Junior LaBastide
Kirklees Benefits Advice Service
Kam Khangura
Sandwell Council Welfare Rights and Anti Poverty 
Kate Fincham
Citizens Advice Specialist Support
Kate Smith
Citizens Advice
Keith Thompson

Northumberland Care Trust

Lai Kwan
Bradford Council Welfare Rights
Lee Sirdifield
Lincoln Council
Linda Willars

Leicestershire County Council

Lindsay Jackson
Benefits Advice Team
Liz Knowles

Staffordshire County Council

Liz Knowles
Staffordshire Social Services
Lorraine Podmore
Barnsley Welfare Rights
Lucie Yardley-Fear

Welfare Rights Unit

Lyndsey Wood

Stockton Borough Council

Marie Booth
Manchester Care and Repair
Michael Ellison
Leicestershire Social Services
Mike Ellison

Leicestershire County Council

Mike Shermer
Kings Lynn and West Norfolk Borough Council
Neil Pitt
Hull Welfare Rights Service
Nel Coles

Swansea Welfare Rights Unit

Nia Williams

Gwynedd Welfare Rights

Nick Ruff
Kirklees Benefits Advice Service
Nick Ruff

Kirklees Law Centre

Patrick Hill
Bolton Welfare Rights
Paul Codd
North Lincolnshire Young People’s Accommodation Forum
Raj Chande
Sandwell Council Welfare Rights and Anti Poverty Unit
Ramesh Sunt

Manchester Care and Repair

Rob Price
Shropshire County Council
Robbie Spence
Essex County Council Benefits Team
Russell Harper
Wakefield Welfare Rights and Assessments
Ruth Cheesbrough
Tameside MDC
Sandra Fisher
Rochdale Council
Sandra Lynne Thomas

Gwynedd Welfare Rights

Sangeeta Enright
Worklink
Sarah Hannan

Middlesbrough Welfare Rights

Sarita Shah
Leicester Welfare Rights Service
Scott Kelly
Leeds City Council
Seema Choudhry
Derby County Council Welfare Rights 
Shabir Elahi
Blackburn with Darwen Borough Council
Sharon Tilt

Dudley MDC

Shaun Kelly
Leeds City Council Welfare Benefits Group
Steve Flynn

Wakefield Council

Stewart Myers
Redcar and Cleveland Welfare Rights
Sue Browne
Bolton Welfare Rights
Sue Longmate
Redcar and Cleveland Welfare Rights
Terry Patterson

Manchester Advice

Tim Samuel

Chambers of Sibghat Kadri

Tom Hayton
Individual member
Tony Wright

Redcar and Cleveland Welfare Rights

Varinder Jagra
Stockton Borough Council
Zahida Mallard
Bradford Council Welfare Rights
Zarirun Asan
Leicester Welfare Rights Service
Zena Braithwaite
Darlington Welfare Rights



Apologies: 
Paula Twigg (CPAG); Vera Baxter (Borders Council); Maureen Arthur (Camden Tribunal Unit); Tamara Moreau (Colchester Borough Council); Theresa Rowe (Hounslow Welfare Rights and Money Advice Unit)
Welcome:
Angela Hemingway, Wakefield Council
Overview of the Council’s Family Services: 
Elaine McHale, Corporate Director
Minutes of the last meeting:
Agreed.  No matters arising.
Information Exchange:
Tribunals

Patrick Hill, Bolton Welfare Rights
There have been reports of JC+ staff telling claimants that they should not seek help from welfare rights units when attending a tribunal because tribunal chairs dislike reps.  Has also received a written statement of reasons where it stated that the rep was ‘coaching’ the claimant and that the claimant was unbelievable.  A complaint was made and the Chair reprimanded. 
Job re-evaluations

Job re-evaluation in local authority welfare rights departments is still a concern.  There is a threat of pay cuts.  It is difficult to get permission to review decisions.  
Keith Thompson, Northumberland Care Trust
The NHS has been through a similar pay review in ‘Agenda for Change’.  It’s important not to be passive but to look at the job description to see how it can fit into the criteria for the higher bands.  If you would like more information then do email Keith at 
keith.thompson@northumberlandcaretrust.nhs.uk
Income Support for clients in residential college

Linda Willars, Leicestershire County Council
Can anyone help me find information about Income Support in residential college? I'm sure I remember seeing a Commissioner's decision about it but I can't find it now. 

My client is 19 years old. For the last two years he has been at residential college Monday to Friday, and at home at weekends. He receives DLA and has just started to receive IB. His DLA care component is payable when he is at home and he has been told by our local Jobcentre Plus that he may only receive Income Support when he is at home. They haven't yet given a reason for this decision.

I'm sure that I saw something about a decision that might help me with this. The decision was concerned about whether the payments made by the Local Authority and/or the Learning and Skills Council to fund a residential college placement should be treated as payments 'in kind', and therefore to be treated as notional income.

Can anyone point Linda in the right direction?  Please contact lwillars@leics.gov.uk
Tax Credits overpayments

Nick Ruff, Kirklees Law Centre
Has attended a court hearing about the recovery of tax credits overpayments.  The TCO could not explain how they allowed the overpayment to occur.  The case has been adjourned and no date has been set for it to come back to court.
Emma Allen, RNID

Has a client who has been overpaid tax credits because the claim form was scanned and the computer mistakenly picked up a tick in the box for higher rate DLA mobility component.  
Keith Thompson, Northumberland Care Trust
There have also been overpayments when the client has written ‘N/A’ or put a line through a section of the form.  If the line crosses a box the scanner interprets it as a tick.
Andy Malik, Newcastle Law Centre

In overpayment cases the HMRC often cannot produce the original claim form and it is sometimes necessary to start judicial review proceedings.
Reduction in the six week window for the return of DLA/AA claims   
There are plans to reduce the 6 week window for the return of DLA and AA forms to just 2 weeks.  This is linked to the move towards electronic claim forms and to counter the inequity of the present two parallel systems.  However, there is no legislative time to make the change at the moment so it will not happen immediately.  Some claimants will lose out but others will gain an extra two weeks benefit.
Joint Teams such as Wakefield are able to get the form stamped straight away.  

Some processing centres accept a faxed copy of Section 1 as a claim.

Liz Knowles, Staffordshire Council

It is possible to order DLA and AA forms by email.  Only the surname of the client is needed and as this is not cross-referenced it is possible to keep a stock of six week stamped forms.  Advisers in the Midlands can email Midlands-DBC-Customer-Services@dwp.gsi.gov.uk.
There is a problem with the post to certain DBCs.  Sarah Hannan of Middlesbrough Welfare Rights has make a complaint about Cardiff as appeals have been made late as a result of postal delays.  As much as a third of post to Wrexham does not appear to arrive. 
There are concerns that the new DLA claim form will make it harder for claimants to be awarded the higher rate mobility component, and that deaf claimants will be less likely to get lower rate mobility.

It is also suggested that the absence of a mobility component for disabled people over the aged of 65 could be challenged on age discrimination grounds.    

Language needs of claimants 

Terry Patterson, Manchester Advice
A requirement to learn English can be put into a claimant’s jobseekers agreement but at the same time there have been cuts in ESOL provision.  DWP still have an obligation to provide translation and interpreting services and cannot penalise people this way.  The government will make an announcement on this soon.  Should NAWRA do a response about the language needs of claimants?

Direct telephone lines for advisers and liaison with DWP
Keith Thompson, Northumberland Care Trust
At the NAWRA meeting in Peterborough in March Neil Couling of JC+ promised dedicated telephone lines for advisers to call Job Centres.  This was also mentioned in an issue of Touchbase.  From Monday 11th June there will be a direct telephone number for Newcastle.  However, it is the number of the Complaints Manager.  Advisers in the region can contact keith.thompson@northumberlandcaretrust.nhs.uk for the number.  Keith will monitor its success and report back.

Jim McKenny, Kirklees Council
Recently there has been an increase in JC+ liaison meetings.  Jim has been sent details of a named person at each local JC+ office and processing centre.  This is a good opportunity to set up meetings and present issues to JC+ officials.

Robbie Spence, Essex County Council

There is a good system in place with Basildon DBC with a private list of escalating points when there is a problem.

Neil Pitt, Hull Welfare Rights

Attends a regular liaison meeting with DWP.  However, the DWP representative is ignored within the DWP so the meetings are good PR but ultimately ineffective.
Anne Hannah, Edinburgh Council
Met with the local DWP liaison officials two years ago and gave them a list of problems that are still outstanding.  Edinburgh Council were not invited to meetings for some time and only now have an invitation to a Scotland-wide liaison meeting.  
Jane Hill, Macmillan
Cannot get a direct telephone number, only the call centre.
Joint Teams
Sarah Hannan, Middlesbrough Welfare Rights

What are members’ experiences of accreditation with the Pension Service?
Angela Hemingway, Wakefield Council

It has been a long process of change, but it streamlines processes and there have not been any complaints.  

Andy Malik, Newcastle Law Centre

There is a key difference between administering benefits and advising people of their rights.  Those involved in welfare rights cannot also work in benefit delivery.  

Joint teams reduce access to independent advice services and can create a conflict of interest, for example when there is an appeal and people in the same team are working on opposing sides.

There is also concern that so few AA decisions are challenged and the success rate for claims is so high it suggests that borderline clients are not encouraged to make a claim.

There is a paper outlining NAWRA’s position on Joint Teams on the NAWRA website.  

New EMP electronic assessment tool

Theresa Rowe, Hounslow Welfare Benefits and Money Advice Unit (by email)

Theresa attended a demonstration at the DWP annual disability forum in May by ATOS ORIGIN of their new EMP electronic assessment tool for DLA/AA claims.   This did raise a number of concerns about the appropriateness of some of the statements about needs/capabilities.  Does anyone have any other feedback on this system? ATOS are planning demonstration sessions on this in Glasgow on 11th July and then three others with dates to be arranged (either August/Sept) in Croydon, Birmingham and Cardiff.

Expressions of interest to Brian Pepper, National Customer Relations Manager, Medical Services, Government Buildings, Lawnswood, Leeds, LS16 5PU, tel 0113 230 9156, fax 0113 230 9290, email brian.pepper@atosorigin.com 

Committee Report:
Alan Markey, Chair of the Commitee
New website

NAWRA has a new website.  It can be found at www.nawra.org.uk.  There are also plans for a discussion forum.

Committee Members 

There are two new Committee members.  Maureen Arthur (Camden Tribunal Unit) is now the rep for London.  Lorna Bernard (Highlands Advice and Information Network has replaced Vera Baxter (Borders Council) as the rep for Scotland. 

Daphne Hall (Bristol City Council) is now a contact person on JC+ issues only for members in south west England.  

Contact details for all the reps can be found on the new NAWRA website www.nawra.org.uk
There is still a vacancy for a rep for South East England.  If you work in this region and are interested in finding out more, please contact Alan Markey, Chair of the Committee at alan.markey@citizensadvice.org.uk.
Future meetings 
Friday 14th September 2007 -  Edinburgh (venue to be confirmed)

Friday 7th December 2007 - London (venue to be confirmed)
March 2008 - venue needed.  Please contact Alan if you are able to provide a venue.
June 2008 - Ipswich

There are also some regional groups meeting soon.  Yorkshire & Humberside WROs are meeting on 13th June in Hull and a group in the West Midlands are meeting on the same day in Sandwell.  Although these groups are autonomous there is an informal link with NAWRA.  Contact details can be found on the NAWRA website.
Anne Hannah at Edinburgh City Council is keen to find some speakers on appeals for the next NAWRA meeting.  Please also get in touch with your ideas for the Edinburgh meeting Email:  anne.hannah@edinburgh.gov.uk
Presentation and discussion on Joint Teams:

Gary Vaux, Head of Welfare Rights and Money Advice, Hertfordshire County Council

The DWP was very prescriptive when the Joint Team proposals were first made but they are now, at national level at least, much more open to negotiation over the structure and operation of Joint Working Partnerships. This created an opportunity for local authorities to set the JWP agenda in a way that suited them and local residents. 

Some of the problems with joint teams:
· loss of independent advice resources

· concentration on limited range of older people who get home care

· poor quality of Pension Service advice work

· IT

· staffing and accommodation problems 

· lack of hard evidence about joint team performance 

Some of these may still remain under JWPs but Pension Service were so under pressure to achieve 100% local authority co-operation that they were willing to meet half-way at least.

DWP job cuts and centralised management of Local Service are having an impact on Joint Teams and JWPs.  One authority has given take-up work on AA and DLA back to the in-house welfare rights unit from TPS, because of 'poor performance'. 

JWPs give us a different set of problems than those presented by the rigid joint team model and there is at least some scope for negotiation and positive joint working over such matters as data sharing and monitoring results, without us now having to buy in to the full JT management structure.
Workshops:


A.   Consultation with the DWP
Alaster Calder, Surrey County Council
[notes attached]
B.    Late Appeals
Jim McKenny, Kirklees Council
[notes attached]
C.    Right to Reside – caselaw update
Tim Samuel, 6 King's Bench Walk
[notes attached]
Any other business:  None
Thank you to Gary Vaux, the workshop providers and Jeannette Schofield and Angela Hemingway at Wakefield Council.
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